Select Board Meeting Minutes    September 27, 2021    Zoom Teleconference
     5:30 pm
Call to Order: Bob Manners called the meeting to order at 5:30 pm. Others present: Selectboard members Margaret Payne and Andrew Baker, and Town Administrator Terry Narkewicz. 
Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: A motion was put forth by Andrew to approve the minutes of September 13. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.
Department Liaison Reports:
Arms Library – The strategic planning group will hold a public event on October 9 from 11 am to 2 pm to share the highlights of the strategic planning process.
Senior Center – Director Amanda Joao is preparing a letter to the three member towns explaining that the Center needs to limit its work to seniors in the three towns, it cannot continue to do outreach to nearby non-member towns. A similar letter will be sent to the surrounding towns and a list of resources for seniors will be included.
Town Hall – Bridge Street will be paved during the week of Columbus Day.
Highway Department – Taylor and Frank Williams Roads have been paved. The highway crew also paved part of North South Road. They are now working on patching. Superintendent Mark Shippee is working on specs or the new pickup truck. Bids received have been within the budget.

Community Preservation Act – A group, representing various town boards, has been meeting to discuss the CPA. An informational meeting will be held, via Zoom, on November 3. The CPA involves adding a surcharge to property taxes. The state then matches the money raised. The funds can be spent on open space, recreation, historic preservation, or community housing.
Appointments:
5:45 pm Greg Bardwell, Chief of Police RE: Potential for Shared Policing – The idea of sharing police services with Buckland has been brought up many times over the years. In Buckland, Chief Hicks has retired and Sgt. Kurt Gilmore is Acting Chief. Greg said that police reform will be changing the way police departments operate, and will eliminate part time officers by 2024. Greg is not opposed to the idea of sharing police services but said the pros and cons of such an arrangement would need to be looked at, for both towns. Finances would play a large role in any decision. Greg and Andrew will meet and see how a shared arrangement might affect Shelburne. If the finances and level of police services are favorable the idea might go forward. Andrew mentioned two interconnected issues. Police reform will remove part time staff, which will need to be replaced by full time officers and that will affect both towns. The other issue is whether sharing with Buckland will create efficiencies. It was decided that Terry will reach out to the Buckland Selectboard for a possible meeting in late October or early November. Meanwhile, Greg will reach out to Chief Gilmore.
The discussion turned to police policies and procedures which are changing due to police reform. Greg has spent a large amount of time going through the policy and procedure documents, which are 400 pages long. He expects to have the document organized and indexed in the next few weeks and hoped that the Board would have time to review it by July 1, 2022. After that, Greg would like to provide a link to the document on the town website. The Board agreed that they should be aware of policies and procedures and will undertake the review. They thanked Greg for the countless hours of work on the document.

Greg said that the new cruiser, which was approved at Town Meeting to replace the 2013 cruiser, has been ordered. It will be a Ford Explorer hybrid. The turn-around time is expected to be 33 weeks. 
6 pm Jessica Atwood, FRCOG RE: Village of Shelburne Falls Rapid Recovery Plan Funding – The draft report of the Rapid Recovery Plan is ready for Board review. Ten possible projects have been winnowed down from 26 proposed projects. Bob felt the 10 selected projects were a good overview of what the Village needs. Jessica said each project has suggested next steps. Jessica and Amy Shapiro of the Franklin County CDC have agreed to coordinate a village summit, with members of the business, arts, and municipal communities, to discuss short-term (21-18 month) tasks and who would implement them. Next it was suggested that a municipal task force, with representatives from town government, business and arts, who would identify needed tasks and help monitor them.  Finally, it was suggested that a consultant be hired to look at different structural models such as a revitalized business association, a new non-profit group, or a shared municipal position. The consultant would study the pros and cons of each model as well as the cost. Funding for projects has become available with a short deadline for applications. This state money will be funneled to towns through the Economic Development Council of Western Mass. Whatever project is applied for, must be completed by June 2022. Jessica proposed two projects. One would be asking for $22,500 for the consultant to study organizational structures. The other would be $19,500 to create outdoor dining/selling/event space and would include purchasing equipment, supplies, and public art pieces. A motion was made by Andrew to adopt the local Rapid Recovery plan for Shelburne Falls as presented. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. A motion was put forth by Margaret to accept the two requests for project funding as presented by Jessica Atwood. This was seconded by Andrew. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0. 
Old Business:
Senior Center Expansion – Ashfield has tentatively agreed to take part in organizing a district. There has been no word from Buckland as yet.
FCRHRA – Shelburne Housing Authority Regionalization Exploration – Margaret said the planning committee would be meeting tomorrow. It is possible that a vote may be taken to proceed with the regionalization plan.
Leah Phillips RE: Little Mohawk Ball Field – Nothing new to report.
Outdoor Seating for Downtown Eateries – Jessica Atwood told the Board that DHCD has released a tool kit for helping towns create outdoor dining spaces. She will forward the information.
Cowell Gym Heating System – An Eversource engineer has examined the Cowell Gym heating system. A report with recommendations will be forthcoming.
Finance Committee/Selectboard Draft Letter to MTRSD RE: Budget Process – Margaret attended a recent Rural Roundtable regarding the importance of the state treating rural schools differently than urban schools in regard to funding. 

The Finance Committee wants to revisit the entire concept of the draft letter. A revised letter would ask for specific things including having a different schedule for the budget process and making it more of a partnership with the towns, making it clear which positions are educational and which are administrative, and providing simpler models for the towns and school committee to consider.
New Business:
Town of Buckland RE: Potential for Shared Policing – This item was coved during the 5:45 pm appointment
Any Other Business
Next Meeting – The next Board meeting was scheduled for October 11, which is a holiday. If necessary a short meeting might be held on Wednesday, October 13.
A brief discussion was held regarding Columbus/Indigenous Peoples Day. Margaret suggested that perhaps a group could be formed to recommend ideas for recognizing the role indigenous people played in the area.

Correspondence: 
Shawn Allen RE: Resignation from Board of Assessors – Shawn has resigned from the Board of Assessors, which is an elected position. The resignation is effective as of September 15. The Board thanked him for his service.
FC Tech School RE: Negotiations Subcommittee Meeting – Oct. 5, 2021 – The school was asking for a member of the Selectboard to be present at the meeting. No one from the Board was able to attend.
Jackie Walsh RE: Use of Memorial Hall Theater – Jackie represents a group that would like to hold rehearsals and put on a performance in December, using Memorial Hall. The Board was concerned about COVID, even though Jackie had outlined the COVID protocols that would be followed. The problem is that the building is multi-use and town government must take precedence. Town Hall is still closed to the public.  A motion was brought forth by Andrew that since Memorial Hall Theater is part of Town Hall, the theater should remain closed as long as the Town Hall is closed. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Bob – yes; Andrew – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Ryan Johnson, Dept. of Local Services RE: Appraisal of Hydro-Electric Plant – The town had contracted with an appraiser, Kitchell Lee, to appraise the hydro-electric plant. This has not been done. Ryan informed the town that if the appraisal is not done by October the town won’t be able to set its tax rate. Terry has contacted Kitchell who said he had three other towns in the same boat but would try to get the work done by the deadline. If the tax rate is not set, preliminary tax bills have to be sent, which is an added cost to the town. Terry will keep on top of this. It seems that the power company has withheld payment on Personal Property taxes for the past two years. Terry will follow up on that as well. Terry and the Board are concerned about the lack of oversight and the lack of a three-member Board of Assessors. When the Board of Assessors was reviewed by DLS last year it had been recommended that the town should move to an appointed Board of Assessors. 

Public Comment:  None
Adjournment: At 6:58 pm a motion was made by Andrew to adjourn the meeting. This was seconded by Margaret. Roll call vote: Andrew – yes; Bob – yes; Margaret – yes. Motion passed 3-0-0.

Respectfully submitted,
Faye Whitney, Recording Secretary
